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Steve Grima
Commencement –Chairman Ryder called the meeting to order at 5:05 p.m. and explained the meeting procedure.
Discussion – Indian Cove Subdivision c/o Gregory Driscoll, Holmgren Engineering

Greg Driscoll approached the board and presented a plan of a subdivision at Indian Cove.  He explained that his clients would be creating one lot subdivision.  The property would be accessed through the Mattapoisett side from Aucoot Road therefore a cull de sac would be added on to get frontage for the lot being created.  He explained that he wanted to get an idea of the waivers they would be able to apply for.  The property is otherwise compliant.

Vice – Chairman Magauran asked if they did not have to build the cull de sac would there be enough space for emergency vehicles to turn around in the Aucoot Road turn around outside of the property in Mattapoisett.  If that is official and how the road layout is they could possibly approve the paper road as long as there is space to turn.
Mr. Driscoll was not sure if the Aucoot turnaround is large enough for emergency vehicles. 

Member Gonsalves asked who would respond if there were an emergency.

Vice-chairman Magauran explained that may both respond the primary may be Mattapoisett as they are mutual aid towns.  He would have to have with the Mattapoisett and Marion Police and Fire Chiefs would have to look at the plans.  He explained that personally he would not have a problem with not having to build it.  The paper cull de sac would establish the frontage needed –one lot is 2.3 acres the other is 2.19 acres.  
Mr. Driscoll asked if would have to submit a fully compliant plan and list the waivers on it.     
Vice-Chairman Magauran said he would.  

Chairman Ryder asked if the perc test had been done.
Mr. Driscoll explained that they had not done and did not know when it would be done; they wanted to make sure it was a viable project.

Chairman Ryder commented that the perk test should be done before they submit the application and that they should consult with the Board of Health.
Old /New Business 

Discussion Proposed Solar Farm, County Road 
Doug Schneider explained to the Board that they are requesting a Planning Board Determination for Site Plan Review. They would like to find out what actually be required for storm water, and environmental assessment.  
Vice – Chairman Magauran explained that this is the first Solar Farm proposal for Marion. 
Chairman Ryder explained that he spoke with Jon Witten and one of the problems is that we have no bylaw and it does not exist in the use table.
After more discussion Chairman Ryder explained that the bottom line is that legally we have no zoning that allows for this.  
Vice – Chairman Magauran pointed out that the lot is ideally suited for this kind of use.  It is a question of if can come up with something between now and the fall to get it on the warrant for Town Meeting.  Another view would be that it goes to State Law or regulation but they would have to consult with counsel.  If the Board can do it that way we would be able to take an application if not then the application should be taken after Town Meeting vote.  

Clerk North then commented that there are many issues on the South Coast with alternative energy type projects.  He then pointed out that we do not permit industrial projects in a residential zone and there is no zoning matter of right to permit this project to be done.  He then commented that it cannot be done because of that reason.  
There was discussion of what the definition of an “industrial project”.

Steve Grima suggested referring to Chapter 40A State Law, which directly references solar and state law and it does not restrict solar from residential areas. 
Chairman Ryder explained that this is new to the Board.  Jon Witten has been involved with several cases similar to this and they need to get in touch with him to get advisement from a legal stand point.  The Board cannot give any decision at this point with regard to waivers and the application itself. 

Mr. Schneider explained that if the Town comes forth with bylaws at fall town meeting they would like to get the process going now.  They asked what direction they can go in to get the process moving.  They pointed out that the cranberry bog that had been there would have more of an impact.

Vice - Chairman Magauran  moved that ‘the Chair work with the Applicant to find a mechanism that would satisfy what you are trying to achieve that would help us learn more so that we are better prepared to address this issue and hopefully get a bylaw done by the Fall. Also in the interest of expediting the process, Town Counsel may have suggestions as to an engineer to work with you and a suggestion of an engineer to review this on behalf of the Town because this is going to be a different kind of review than we normally have and one who would be familiar with solar issues, solar panel issues, siting, site issues, storm water all those things.  So we can protect the Town and at the same time expedite the process if it is going to happen”.  Motion not voted on.
Clerk North explained to the applicant that if they are to proceed with further investment that it would be at their risk and the Board is not making any representation that it would be approved.     
Member McArdle asked if we could get some sort of opinion by Town Counsel.  At least they would know where to start with the process so they would all be on the same page.

Chairman Ryder explained that he spoke with Town Counsel briefly before the meeting and Town Counsel was not able to review the application in detail.  He explained that he would review with Town counsel tomorrow. 

The item was put on the Agenda for June 4, 2012.

Motion made by Vice - Chairman Magauran “that the Chair contact Counsel to figure out what a path forward might look like and what we can do with questions that are outstanding, particularly the question of State Law trumping in this case; Clerk North added “and the issue of industrial, that is the lynch pin”; Vice – Chairman Magauran added that “Zoning falls into that”, seconded by Member Gonsalves.

VOTE: 6-0-0
Vice Chairman Magauran moved that “at this time to deny any waivers until, subject to further review with Town Counsel, and getting a better handle on what we are going to have to deal with in this process,” seconded by member Gonsalves.

VOTE: 6 -0-0
Comments to the ZBA – Johnson Family Trust, 806 Mill Street (formerly the Frigate Restaurant).

Motion made by Vice – Chairman Magauran to not comment, seconded by Member McArdle.

VOTE:6-0-0 
Approval of Minutes

Motion made by Member Gonsalves to approve the minutes of  April 17, 2012                    as amended, seconded by Member Briggs.                                       .
VOTE: 6-0-0
Approval of Bills

None
Motion made by Member Gonsalves to adjourn, seconded by Clerk North at 5:53                               

VOTE: 6-0-0 

List of Documents Submitted:

Minutes April 17, 2012

Comments to the ZBA – Johnson Family Trust

Planning Budget - April

Respectfully submitted,

Ted North, Clerk
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